
 
GRAND TRAVERSE COUNTY 

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES BOARD 
 

REGULAR MEETING 
March 28, 2024 

 
Open to the public 

9:00 AM Garfield Township Hall – Upstairs Main Hall 
3848 Veterans Dr, Traverse City, MI 49684 

                                                                                                                                                           
Persons with disabilities which the foregoing opportunities for participation will not address should 
contact Darcey Gratton at (231) 932-3010 or dgratton@gtpavilions.org with questions or concerns.   

AGENDA 
 

1. CALL TO ORDER  
 

2. ROLL CALL  
 

3. FIRST PUBLIC COMMENT 
Any person shall be permitted to address a meeting of the Grand Traverse County Department of 
Health and Human Services Board which is required to be open to the public under the provisions 
of the Michigan Open Meetings Act, as amended.  (MCLA 15.261, et.seq.)  Public comment shall 
be carried out in accordance with the following Board Rules and Procedures: 

1. Any person wishing to address the Board shall state his or her name and address. 
2. Persons may address the Board on matters which are relevant to Grand Traverse 

Pavilions issues. 
3. No person shall be allowed to speak more than once on the same matter, excluding time 

needed to answer Board Members questions.  The Chairperson shall control the amount 
of time each person shall be allowed to speak, which shall not exceed three (3) minutes. 

a) Chairperson may, at his or her discretion, extend the amount of time any person is 
allowed to speak. 

b) Whenever a group wishes to address the Board, the Chairperson may require that 
the group designate a spokesperson; the Chairperson shall control the amount of 
time the spokesperson shall be allowed to speak, which shall not exceed fifteen 
(15) minutes. 

 
The Board shall not comment or respond to a person who is addressing the Board.  Silence or 
non-response from the Board should not be interpreted as disinterest or disagreement by the 
Board. 
 
Please be respectful and refrain from personal or political attacks. 
 

4. COUNTY LIAISON REPORT 
 

5. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 

6. CONSENT CALENDAR 
The purpose of the consent calendar is to expedite business by grouping items to be dealt with by 

one Board motion without discussion.  Any member of the Board, or staff may ask that any item 

on the consent calendar be removed and placed elsewhere on the agenda for discussion.  Such 

requests will be automatically respected. 
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If any item is not removed from the consent calendar, the item on the agenda is approved by a 

single Board action adopting the consent calendar. 

 

A.  Review and File           HANDOUT# 
(1)       Minutes of the 3/1/24 Board Meeting      1 
(2)       Closed Minutes of the 3/1/24 Board Meeting     Handout 
(3)       February Resident Council Minutes      2 
(4)       March Food Committee Minutes      3 
(5)       McNally Resignation        4 

   
7. ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT CALENDAR 

 
8. CHAIRMAN REPORT          Verbal 

 

9. SERVICE EXCELLANCE AWARDS        5 
 

10. GRAND TRAVERSE MEDICAL CARE  
A.  General Information           

(1)       Foundation Board Update – Haider Kazim     Verbal  
(2)       PACE North Board Update       Verbal  
   

B.  Chief Executive Officer Board Report – Gerard Bodalski    6 
 

C.  Business 
(1)    Financials         7 

(2)       Strategic Planning Update – Gerard Bodalski    Verbal 

(3)       Request to Purchase – Bladder Scanner     8 

 

D.  General Discussion 
(1)   Change of Meeting Date        Verbal 

 
E.       Medical Staff 

(1)  Mallorie McComb, NP        9 
(2)       Laura Worthington, PA       10 
              

G.T.P. Announcements   
(1)     Next Board Meeting - TBD 
(2)       Golf Scramble Fore Seniors       11 

      
11. SECOND PUBLIC COMMENT 

Refer to Rules under First Public Comment above.   
 

12. ADJOURNMENT 
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GRAND TRAVERSE COUNTY 
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES BOARD 

1000 Pavilions Circle, Traverse City, MI 49684 
 

MINUTES OF THE MARCH 1, 2024 MEETING 

 
PRESENT: Cecil McNally, Mary Marois, Haider Kazim       Board  
  Gerard Bodalski, Lindsey Dood, Darcey Gratton      Staff  
  TJ Andrews                 Commission 
 
ABESENT:                  
         
GUESTS: Jeffrey Segal of Warner Norcross + Judd (virtual) 

 
The regular meeting of the Grand Traverse County Department of Health and Human Services 
Board was called to order at 9:00am by Board Chair Mary Marois at the Governmental Center.    

 
First Public Comment – None  
 
County Liaison Report – Andrews shared discussions of the most recent County Board of 
Commissioner (BOC) meetings and highlighted on discussions with PACE North and the 
County. 
 
Approval of Agenda – Chair Marois asked if there were additions, changes or corrections to 
the agenda.  Motion was made by Kazim to approve the agenda as presented, seconded by 
McNally and carried unanimously.  
      
The purpose of the Consent Calendar is to expedite business by grouping items to be dealt 
with by one Board motion without discussion.  Any member of the Board or staff may ask that 
any item on the Consent Calendar be removed and placed elsewhere on the agenda for 
discussion.  Such requests will be automatically respected.  

 
REVIEW AND FILE 
  

(1)       Minutes of the 1/25/24 Board Meeting 
(2)       Resident Council Minutes 

 
Motion was made by McNally to approve the Consent Calendar as presented.  Motion seconded 
by Kazim and carried unanimously.  
 
Items Removed From Consent Calendar – None 
 
Chairman Report – Marois did not have a report but noted the board has a goal to schedule a 
couple special meetings to move forward with specific agenda items. 
 
Service Excellence Awards – Marois reviewed January Service Excellence Awards. 
  
Foundation Board Update – Kazim reported the Foundation Board met on January 31, 2024 
and highlighted on discussions regarding the quarterly financials and changes to the Investment 
Policy.  Kazim shared the process of the distribution of funds to the Pavilions from the 
Foundation.  The Board discussed upcoming fundraisers including the annual Concert on the 
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Lawn series and a new Golf Scramble on May 17 with the proceeds going towards the Pavilions 
quality measures initiative.  Kazim also shared the Foundation Board discussed the need for 
updates at the Cottages.  The consensus was for the board to wait until the DHHS Board 
confirmed their long-term goals with the Cottages through strategic planning.  Kazim stated, 
until that plan is in place, there is no need for a Fund Developer.   
 
PACE North Board Update – Marois gave an update on recent PACE North Board meetings. 
Discussed.  
   
Chief Executive Officer Report – Bodalski reviewed the monthly report for January and 
highlighted on census, staffing, cottage updates, increasing bed capacity, meetings with 
Munson executives and county executives including Nate Alger, County Administrator.  Bodalski 
answered board members questions. 
 
Financial Report – Bodalski presented the financial operations and social accountability reports 
for January 2023 and answered board member’s questions.  Motion made by McNally to accept 
the financial operations report as presented.  Motion seconded by Kazim and carried 
unanimously. 
 
Strategic Plan – Marois shared that the Board needs to set a date for a special board meeting 
for the purpose of strategic planning.  The Board agreed to meet on March 11 at Garfield 
Township. 
 
Request to Purchase – Fire Suppression Head Replacement – Bodalski reviewed the need 
to replace the fire suppression head.  Three bids were received and the recommended bid was 
Total Fire Protection based on lowest bid.   Motion was made by McNally to approve the 
replacement of the fire suppression heads facility wide with Total Fire Protection as presented 
for $31,622.74.  Motion was seconded by Kazim and carried unanimously. 
 
Approval of Retroactive Pay – Marois shared that a need to make an employee whole by 
paying $14,000 in retroactive pay.  This is a matter that was brought to Marois’ attention by the 
former Interim CEO, the HR Director and supported by legal counsel, DeAndre Harris.  Motion 
made by Kazim to approve the payment of $14,000 in retroactive pay to the said employee but 
to be contingent on the employee signing a full release of claims.  Motion seconded by McNally 
and carried unanimously. 
 
Schedule Special Meeting - Policies & Board Rules – Marois stated a draft of the board rules  
have been received by the board but will need to be reviewed along with board approved 
policies.   Kazim suggested an initial review of Board Rules should be provided by legal council 
to make sure that it is following current law and standard practices of other county boards.  The 
Board agreed to wait to schedule a meeting for the time being. 
 
Correspondence – Kazim reviewed concerns by direct staff that was brought to the board’s 
attention.  Since that time, Kazim reviewed their concerns with Bodalski and was satisfied with 
the fact that there have been internal conversations with the employees and that their concerns 
are being addressed.   
 
Change of Meeting Date – The Board discussed moving the April 29th meeting back to 
Thursday, April 25 at 9:00am at Garfield Township knowing that Kazim is not able to attend.  
Motion made by McNally to move the April meeting from April 29th to April 25th and to schedule a 
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Special Board meeting on March 11th at 9:00am. Motion seconded by Marois and carried 
unanimously.   
 
Grand Traverse Pavilions Announcements  

(1) Next Board Meeting March 28, 2024  
 
Second Public Comment  
 
Segal in 10:29am 
Dood out 10:29am 
 
Motion was made by McNally seconded by Kazim to go into Closed Session at 10:29 am for the 
purpose of Closed session pursuant to section 8(e) of the Open Meetings Act, to consult with 
our attorney regarding trial or settlement strategy in connection with pending litigation, DHHS 
and the Grand Traverse Pavilions Foundation Board v PACE North. 
  
Roll Call - Marois – yes McNally - yes, Kazim - yes  
 
Motion was made by McNally to come out of Closed Session at 11:19 am.  Motion seconded by 
Kazim and carried unanimously. 
 
Roll Call - Marois – yes McNally - yes, Kazim – yes 
  
Meeting adjourned at 11:19 am 
 
Signatures:  
 
 
 

Mary Marois – Chair 
Grand Traverse County Department of Health and Human Services Board 
 
Date:                                   Approved 
                                   Corrected and Approved 
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PAVILIONS RESIDENT COUNCIL MEETING  
February 15, 2024 

 
February 2024 meeting of the Grand Traverse Pavilions Resident Council was called to 
order at 11:03am in the Multi-Purpose Room by Kari Belanger, CTRS. 
 
All residents welcomed. 
The residents waived their right to a closed meeting. 
The Lord’s Prayer and the Pledge of Allegiance were both recited. 
 
Members present introduced: Residents are marked “X” throughout the minutes. 
 
Birch Pavilion: 4 Residents attended.  
Cherry Pavilion: 4 Residents attended.  
Dogwood Pavilion: 2 Residents attended.  
 
Staff members introduced: 
Kari Belanger, CTRS – Life Enrichment  
Susan Eldred, CTRS – Life Enrichment 
Sarah Pleva, BSW, LLBSW – Birch Social Worker 
Melanie Farmer, RN, ADON – Birch Assistant Director of Nursing 
Melissa Morey, RD – Registered Dietician, Forefront Dining Services 
Lisa Telling, Dietary Administrative Assistant – Forefront Dining Services 
Tim Coggins, Environmental Services Director 
Cati Kujawski, Environmental Services Manager 
 
Guest: 
Tom Hoxie, sign language interpreter 
 
Old Business: 
There was not any old business from the January Resident Council meeting that was 
brought up for discussion or to follow up on. 
 
New Business: 
Kari made the following announcements:  

• Introduction of Susan Eldred, Recreational Therapist who has joined the Life 
Enrichment Department with Linda and Kari. Kari also announced Guy Leffel, 
who is also a Recreational Therapist, is working with Linda, Kari & Susan, but he 
was currently out of the building and not able to join the meeting today.  

• Popcorn Fridays – and ideas/suggestions are welcome and needed for movies 
that residents want to watch on the big screen TV in the Multi-Purpose Room. 
Popcorn is available to residents, visitors and staff; the movie starts playing at 
2:30pm. 

• It’s Tuesday Mocktail Time – has been a big hit for the past three weeks.  Join 
Melissa and Lisa start serving drinks at 3:30pm in the Aspen Main Dining Room. 
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Please come down to enjoy a mocktail, a light appetizer and visit with friends 
before the dinner hour.  

 
Outings for March 2024: 
Thursday March 7 – Lunch at La Senorita (suggested by X) 
 Board bus at 11:00am, return pick-up to come home at 1:30pm 
Thursday March 14 – Shopping at Meijer  

Board bus at 10:00am, return pick-up to come home at 12:00pm 
 

Residents present at the meeting signed up for the outing of their choosing as 
well as an alternate outing if they desired. 

 
March Special Events: 
Thursday March 7 – Song Service with the Salvation Army – 11:00am – Multi-Purpose  

Room 
Friday March 8 – Catholic Mass with Father Joe – 11:00am – Multi-Purpose Room 
Tuesday March 12 – Let’s Talk Food Meeting – 3:00pm – Aspen Main Dining Room 
Thursday March 14 – Shamrock Shakes & Grasshopper Pie – 2:30pm – Multi-Purpose  

Room 
Saturday March 16 – Northern Lights Irish Dancers Performance – 11:00am – Multi- 

Purpose Room 
Sunday March 17 – St. Patrick’s Day Social – 2:30pm – Aspen Main Dining Room 
Thursday March 21 – Resident Council Meeting – 11:00am – Multi-Purpose Room 
Thursday March 21 – Spring Auction – 2:30pm – Multi-Purpose Room 
Wednesday March 27 – Bingo Store – 10:00am-12:00pm – Multi-Purpose Room 
 
Resident Group Interview Questions: 
Kari discussed with the attending residents that are 12 resident rights which are 
reviewed during the group interview with the State Surveyors during our annual survey, 
and today we will be reviewing Privacy. 
 
Privacy:  

• Can you meet privately with your visitors? 
 All residents present said yes. 
 

• Can you make telephone calls without other people overhearing your conversation? 
 All residents present said yes. 
 

• Does the facility make an effort to assure that privacy is respected for all residents? 
   All residents present said yes. 
 
1.  Discussion regarding food temperature and receiving HS snacks. 
Residents present at the meeting asked the following questions of Melissa: 

• Why were we given plastic silverware to use? Melissa explained that the plastic 
silverware usage was due to the kitchen running out of real silverware, however that 
has been resolved as more silverware was purchased earlier in the week. 
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• Can we have more butter pats with our dinner rolls? Melissa said that there are always 
extra butter pats available in all of the pantries and encouraged residents to ask their 
care staff to provide them more should they desire if there is not enough on their trays 
when they are delivered.   

 
Melissa also shared with everyone present that Christian is altering the upcoming 
menus to include chili, goulash and a few other items that residents have suggested 
having. 
 
2.  Discussion regarding the cleanliness of the facility and laundry being returned 
promptly. 
All residents present at the meeting said everything is great with the cleanliness of the 
building and their laundry being cleaned and returned promptly. 
 
3.  Discussion regarding room temperature. 
Residents present at the meeting asked the following question of Tim: 

• What is the temperature range in the building supposed to be overall? Tim told 
everyone present that the temperature is not to be lower than 71 degrees and no 
higher than 76 degrees. 

 
4.  Discussion regarding nursing care. 
Residents present at the meeting asked the following question of Melanie: 

• I would like to be able to take my pills when I want to take them. Why can’t the nurse 
just leave me my pills for me to take when I want to take them? Melanie explained to 
everyone present that when the nurses offer you your medications, you can take them 
on your own by putting them in your mouth, but the nurses do have to stay with you to 
make sure that you take them as they can’t leave the medications out on the bedside 
table or dresser top as this is a safety concern for all residents. 

 
5.  Discussion regarding call lights being answered in a timely manner. 
All residents present at the meeting said yes. 
 
6.  Discussion regarding receiving showers as needed/as requested. 
All residents present at the meeting said, “Yes.”   
 
7. Discussion regarding the nighttime noise level on their home Pavilion. 
One resident present said (while laughing) that he is deaf so he doesn’t hear a thing. No 
one else commented on the nighttime noise level. 

 
The floor was opened for additional comments: 
Residents gave the following suggestions for activities. 
Watch the following movies or shows: The Wizard of Oz, Pretty Woman (with Richard  

Gere) and Laurel & Hardy shows  
Go on the following outings: shopping at Hobby Lobby and Walmart 
Plan the following activities: color Easter eggs, have root beer floats and banana splits;  

and wear green clothes for St. Patrick’s Day 
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The next Pavilions Resident Council meeting will be held on Thursday March 21, 2024, 
at 11:00am in the Multi-Purpose Room. The Pavilions Resident Council Meeting was 
adjourned at 12:04pm. 
 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
________________________________  ______________________________ 
Kari Belanger, CTRS    Sarah Pleva, BSW, LLBSW  
Recreational Therapist               Birch Pavilion Social Work 
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ELM RESIDENT COUNCIL MEETING  
February 29, 2024 

 
The Elm February 2024 meeting of the Grand Traverse Pavilions Resident Council was 
called to order at 10:30am in the Elm Activity Room by Linda Burton. 
 
Members present were: Residents are marked “X” throughout the minutes. 
9 Residents attended.  
 
Staff members were introduced: 
Linda Burton, CTRS, Life Enrichment  
Cindi Pobuda, LBSW – Elm Pavilion Social Work 
Naomi Rode, ADON Elm Pavilion 
Susan Eldred, CTRS, Life Enrichment 
 
New Business: 
Linda made the following announcements: 
Outings for March 2024: 
Thursday March 7 – Lunch at La Senorita (suggested by X) 
 Board bus at 11:00am, return pick-up to come home at 1:30pm 
Thursday March 14 – Shopping at Meijer 

Board bus at 10:00am, return pick-up to come home at 12:00pm 
 

Residents present at the meeting signed up for the outing of their choosing as 
well as an alternate outing if they desired. 

 
March Special Events: 
Thursday March 7 -Song Service with the Salvation Army- 11:00am -Multi-Purpose      
Room 
Friday March 8- Catholic Mass with Father Joe – 11:00am- Multi-Purpose Room 
Tuesday March 12 – Let’s Talk Food Meeting – 3:00pm- Aspen Main Dining Room 
Saturday March 16- Northern Lights Irish Dancers Performance- 11:00am – Multi-
Purpose Room 
Thursday March 21 – Resident Council Meeting – 11:00am – Multi-Purpose Room 
               
Residents were asked for ideas for future activities:  
X suggested the beach. 
 
Resident Group Interview Questions: 
1.  Asked the residents, “If you need help, do the staff come to help you?”  X said, 
“Yeah”.  X said, “A little.”  X said, “I am sure they would.” 
 
2.  Asked the residents if they were being offered an evening snack.  All said, “Yes.”   
 
3.  Asked the residents if the staff treat them with respect. X said, “I believe so.”   
 

Page 10 of 58



4. Asked the residents if the food is good here.  X said, “Good”.  X said, “OK.”  X said, “I
have a problem with the taste.”  X said, "Always have enough to eat.”

5. Asked the residents if their rooms are clean.  X said, “Yes.”

6. Asked the residents if they are receiving their showers regularly.  X said, “Oh yeah.”
X said, “I do it with me.”

7. Asked the residents if the temperature in their rooms was comfortable.  All said,
“OK.”

8. Asked the residents if they had enough to do.  X said, “Yes.”  X said,
“Depends on what we did yesterday.”

9. Asked the residents if there is anything we could do to make things better.  There
were no suggestions.

The floor was opened for additional comments: 
No other concerns or complaints were noted.  The meeting adjourned at 10:55am. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

________________________________ ______________________________ 
Linda Burton, CTRS   Cindi Pobuda, LBSW 
Recreational Therapist Elm Pavilion Social Work 

_________________________________ _______________________________ 
Naomi Rode, ADON Susan Eldred, CTRS 
Assistant Director of Nursing Recreational Therapist 
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Let’s Talk Food with the Forefront Dining Services Team: 
Tuesday, March 12, 2024 – 3:00 PM 

 
Purpose of meeting:  

To openly discuss food – meal service, meal ideas & suggestions to further 
enhance the overall dining experience at the Grand Traverse Pavilions. 

 
Dietary Staff present and introduced: 
Christian Andersen, General Manager, Forefront Dining Services 
Melissa Morey, Registered Dietician, Forefront Dining Services 
Darren Eggleston, Culinary Production Manager 
 
Other Staff present: 
 
Residents present: 
Birch Pavilion: James Kitchen and Spouse 
Cherry Pavilion: Norma Hefron, Joyce Gusa, Barbara Mason, David Wood 
Dogwood Pavilion: Diane Rypkowski 
 
Discussion Topics: 
 
-Introduced new Kitchen Production Manager Darren Eggleston.   
 
-Announced that our new Spring and Summer menu is coming at the beginning of April. 
 
-Christian let them know that their suggestions of goulash and spaghetti and meatballs 
from last discussions will be added to the menu 
 
-Diane Rypkowski suggested KFC and Christian let her know that we do have Fried 
Chicken on the menu, but she wants real KFC.  Melissa suggested maybe that could be 
suggested for an outing in the future. 
 
-Joyce Gusa asked about getting more eggs. Melissa let her know that that can be 
written in on her ticket.  Joyce is concerned no one takes her order. 
 
-It was suggested that we add liver and onions, and this inspired a discussion about not 
having liver and onions in a long time.  Melissa asked each resident individually if they 
would like to see liver and onions and everyone present agreed.   
 
-Christian let them know we will look at where we can add that to the new menu. 
 
 
Next meeting – Date/Time: Wednesday, April 17th at 2:00pm. 
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GRAND TRAVERSE PAVILIONS 

Service Excellence Award Program 

February 2024 

  

Date: 2/5/2024 
Employee: Chelsea Nash 

Awarded for: Assisting with a complicated wound VAC. 
Position: RN 

Nominated by: Sam Stinson 

  

Date: 2/5/2024 
Employee: Jake Dean 

Awarded for: 
A residents family personally recognized you for the incredible care you provide.  Thank 
you Jake!   You compassion helps families to feel like residents are well cared for a 
safe.  That's an invaluable feeling. 

Position: RN 

Nominated by: Kristen Packard 

  

Date: 2/12/2024 
Employee: Carrie Baldwin 

Awarded for: 
Coming in to help with therapy evaluations on her days off and volunteering for extra 
hours when we needed extra therapy staff on rehab. 

Position: Physical Therapist  

Nominated by: Kristen Semeyn 

  

Date: 2/12/2024 
Employee: Rose Marinello 

Awarded for: 

Rose did an excellent job connecting with a family member on an individual level which 
made learning possible. A provider recognized Rose for finally breaking through to a 
family who has difficulty understanding Dementia. Her therapeutic communication 
improved the resident's quality of life by reducing the risk for polypharmacy and pill 
burden in a hospice resident. Thank you for being a Rockstar!! 

Position:  RN 

Nominated by:  Naomi Rode  

  

Date: 2/19/2024 
Employee: Angela Monte de Ramos  

Awarded for: 
Recognizing that I was over whelmed and taking it upon herself to do my admission 
without hesitation, she definitely went above and beyond. 

Position:  RN 

Nominated by: Carrie Wilder 
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Date: 2/19/2024 
Employee: Amanda Cunningham 

Awarded for: 

Following the resident pizza luncheon, Amanda stopped in the Aspen Dining Room and 
helped with clean-up of the tables and floors. Not sure where Amanda was heading to, 
but her taking the initiative to stop and help was greatly appreciated! Thank you so 
much!! 

Position:  Housekeeper 

Nominated by: Kari Belanger 

Date: 2/26/2024 
Employee: Daniel Malkowski 

Awarded for: 
Daniel came out to Willow from Dogwood on the morning of 2/24 and helped us with a 
gentleman that needed assistance. His positive attitude and willingness to help were 
greatly appreciated. 

Position:  CNA 

Nominated by: Sandra Potrafke 

Date: 2/26/2024 
Employee: Janine Armstrong 

Awarded for: 
Giving up her regular assignment for a float because it was the easier of 2. You always 
think about the team and how you can make a floats day easier. You are appreciated! 

Position:  CNA 

Nominated by: Sam Stinson 

Date:  
Employee:  

Awarded for:  
Position:   

Nominated by:  

Date:  
Employee:  

Awarded for:  
Position:   

Nominated by:  
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GRAND TRAVERSE PAVILIONS 

MEMORANDUM 

 
Financial Operations Report 

February 2024 

 

Grand Traverse Pavilions Combined 

 

REVENUE:      

The overall revenue for the Pavilions in February was $2,399,572 resulting in a 
favorable budget variance of $105,684.  There are large favorable variances for 
the nursing home and large unfavorable variances for the cottages.  There were 
no material non-recuring revenue items in February. 
         

EXPENSES:        
The total overall operating expenses for the Pavilions in February were 
$2,591,773 resulting in an unfavorable variance to budget of $326,446. The 
largest unfavorable variances relate to nurse wages. 
 
Daily staffing controls have been implemented in nursing to monitor and manage 
ongoing staff costs to our budgeted hours per resident day.  

     
NET INCOME/LOSS: 

There was a net loss of $192,201 from the combined programs of the Pavilions in 
February resulting in an unfavorable budget variance of $220,762.  

 
OPERATING CASH:     

Total operating cash held by the County at month-end was $4,134,542. There 
was a net decrease (less brought in than was spent) in overall cash of $261,756 
for the month.  
 
In addition to incurring a loss, the following items also negatively impacted our 
cash position in February: 
 
A bond interest payment of $55,440 
Repayment of previously adjusted QAS revenue of $267,994 
 
Other cash inflows and outlays were typical and can be seen in the Cash Flow  
Statement.  
 
There are three payroll periods in March which will negatively impact cash by 
approximately $700,000 in March compared to February. 
 
We have added a report projecting our cash position at year end relative to 
budget if our current income and spending continues without adjustment to 
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budget.  I calculate GTP would end the year with a cash balance of $5.88M, 
$2.327M lower than expected. 
 

VOUCHERS:        
Purchase orders, invoices, checks written, and supporting documentation 
reviewed for voucher numbers 5516-5523 for the month of February and were in 
order without exception.  
 

Grand Traverse Medical Care 

REVENUE:    
The census for February averaged 157 residents which was twelve above the 
budgeted census and seven more than the prior month.  Private pay census was 
three more than budget, Medicare was four above, Medicaid was nine above and 
Hospice was four below the budgeted census.  Nine of the private pay residents 
are in the process of applying for Medicaid.  Total resident revenue was 
$1,973,509 resulting in a $144,345 favorable budget variance.  The occupancy 
for February was 66% of licensed beds and 86% of available beds.     
 
Other revenue was $211,951 on a budget of $133,395 for a favorable variance of 
$78,556 for the month.  
 
Total revenue was $222,901 more than budgeted for the month. 
 
We continue to explore offering an Institutional Special Needs Plan (as outlined 
in the strategic plan and the March edition of the MCMCFC “Compass”) to 
reduce hospitalizations and Emergency Room visitations for long term residents, 
improve resident care, provide flexibility for providing supplemental therapy, 
improve QM measures and add significant revenue to the organization. 

 
EXPENSES:   
  Operating Expenses were $306,743 more than budgeted for the month.  When 

adjusted for the higher than budgeted occupancy that variance is reduced to 
$140,855.  Nursing onboarding costs accounted for approximately $35,000 of 
that amount.  A person centric orientation process has now been implemented 
where each new hire will be evaluated to ensure no time is overspent but that 
enough time is spent to maximize retention efforts.  Nursing Administration is 
staffed ahead to accommodate 165 residents which we are approaching in 
March.  Scheduling has moved to staffing more of our budgeted staffing on the 
evening shifts which is costing approximately $56,000 per month.  In addition, 
one evening nurse position has been added to the schedule. 

   
NET INCOME/LOSS: 

Grand Traverse Medical Care produced a net loss of $119,231 for the month, 
which was $83,842 worse than budgeted. 

  
RECEIVABLES: 
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Our Days Revenue Outstanding (“DRO”) (before allowances) is 56 days as of 
2/29/2024.  This is the same as of 1/31/24.  Our goal for 2024 is reduce that 
number to 45 days. 
 
The total receivables were up $152,573 during February.  Most of the problems 
with the software transition for Outpatient billing have been resolved. Nine 
residents who are private pay are in the process of applying for Medicaid.  This is 
down two from January.  No payment was received for them in February which 
represents $108,000 in revenue not being collected currently.  Our most 
significant hospice payer has experienced personnel transitions, and we are 
behind $145,000 in collections due to that delay.  Should be resolved in March. 
 
Even with these challenges,92% of the prior month revenue was collected in 
February. 
 
During the search process to replace the retiring members of the business office 
it has come to our attention that most of the other MCF’s are utilizing at least two 
billers.  All are smaller and most do not have Outpatient clinics or assisted living 
facilities to bill for.  The Pavilions has benefited greatly from the long tenure of 
the existing staff that will be extremely difficult to replace.   
 

 
The Cottages 

REVENUE:   
Total revenue of $235,512 generated a $95,817 unfavorable variance to the 
budget. The average census for the Cottages-Assisted Living was 49 apartments 
during the month (9 below budget), representing 64% occupancy.  There were 35 
days of overnight respite provided during the month (7 less than the prior month).  
Hawthorn Lofts-Independent Living average census was 1 resident 
(CEO/Administrator) per day for 33% occupancy.  
 
There are other factors contributing to lower than budgeted revenue in addition to 
lower than budgeted occupancy: 
 
Willow rates were reduced below what was budgeted. 
 
We are caring for ten residents who are either PACE North or Medicaid  
Waiver participants who pay less than our budgeted rates. 
 
Charge capture for personal services revenue has not being effectively 
implemented. 

 
EXPENSES:  

Expenses for February (before depreciation) were $285,160, which was above 
the budgeted amount by $41,102 for an unfavorable variance.   This was an 
increase in expenses of $15,249 from the prior month including $6,000 in direct 
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care staffing and about $8,500 in administrative staffing due to the change over 
in leadership during February. 
 

NET INCOME/LOSS: 
The program had a net loss for the month of $72,970 resulting in an unfavorable 
variance of $136,920.   
 

Unassigned Fund Balance 
 
Approved 2024 Operating Budget       $ 28.7M   
Unassigned Fund Balance Target Percentage                20% 
Unassigned Fund Balance Target Amount                 $5.7M 
Current Unassigned Fund Balance*          $4.1M 
Current Fund Balance as a percentage of Operating Budget         14%  
Amount Available Above/ (Below) Target      ($1.6)M 
 
*Fund balance is different from a cash balance as it includes other assets and is net of 
current liabilities.  Those items do not generally change significantly so we are reporting 
here on the cash balance amount.  The policy requires a review of the actual fund 
balance annually. 
 
 

Page 28 of 58



Page 29 of 58



Page 30 of 58



Page 31 of 58



Page 32 of 58



Page 33 of 58



Page 34 of 58



Page 35 of 58



Page 36 of 58



Page 37 of 58



Page 38 of 58



Page 39 of 58



Page 40 of 58



Page 41 of 58



Page 42 of 58



Page 43 of 58



Page 44 of 58

dgratton
Text Box
8



Page 45 of 58



Page 46 of 58



Page 47 of 58



Page 48 of 58



Page 49 of 58



Page 50 of 58



Page 51 of 58



Page 52 of 58



Page 53 of 58



Page 54 of 58



Page 55 of 58



Page 56 of 58

dgratton
Text Box

dgratton
Text Box

dgratton
Text Box

dgratton
Text Box

dgratton
Text Box

dgratton
Text Box

dgratton
Text Box
9



Page 57 of 58

dgratton
Text Box

dgratton
Text Box

dgratton
Text Box

dgratton
Text Box
10



 9:30 AM Shotgun Start | Best Ball 4-player Scramble
 Skins Games | Silent Auction/Raffle

 Hole-in-One Prize: 2-Year Lease From Serra Subaru 
Lunch at the turn and light hors d’oeuvres during  
reception announcing winners and auction prizes

 $125 per player

FRIDAY, MAY 17TH

THE CROWN GOLF CLUB
T R A V E R S E C I T Y

For more information: 231.932.3019 | gtpavilions.org/golf
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